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WHO 
65th World Health Assembly 

(21-26 May 2012) 
"Monitoring of the achievement of the health-related Millennium Development Goals" 

(Agenda item 13.5) 
 

EU Statement 
 
 

Mr Chairman,  
Distinguished Madam Director-General,  
Excellencies,  
Members of the Executive Board, 
 
I have the honour to speak on behalf of the European Union and its Member States, 
The Acceding Country Croatia*, the Candidate Countries Turkey, the former Yugoslav Republic of 
Macedonia*, Montenegro*1, Iceland+2 and Serbia*, the Countries of the Stabilisation and 
Association Process and potential candidates Albania and Bosnia and Herzegovina, as well as 
Ukraine, the Republic of Moldova, Armenia and Georgia, align themselves with this declaration. 
 
The EU is pleased to see progress in the health-related MDGs and in the implementation of the UN 
Secretary-General’s Global Strategy for Women’s and Children’s Health. Nevertheless, EU remains 
concerned that many developing countries, particularly in Sub-Saharan Africa, are unlikely to 
achieve MDG 4 and 5, and major efforts are still needed regarding universal access to reproductive 
health. It is also disturbing to note the large gaps both between regions, within and between 
countries. The EU encourages WHO to analyze the uneven progress to identify the factors that have 
contributed, to further improve future actions to reach the MDGs.  
 
More must be done to the overall strengthening of health systems, including actions to prevent 
child- and maternal mortality. The EU urges WHO to support countries to develop integrated 
programmes for maternal, neonatal and child health within broad health sector plans as well as 
within inter-sectorial development frameworks. Such programmes should also aim at removing 
obstacles to women’s health, including discriminatory laws and practices that prevent the access 
and right to health. The attainment of health-related MDGs depends on progress in gender equality 
and women’s empowerment. A special concern is that most young people have limited access to 
sexual and reproductive health programmes that provide gender-specific information, including 
comprehensive sexuality education, skills, contraceptives, health services and social support. 
 
Still, the number of new infections is rising in some regions and access to treatment is 
unsatisfactory. The EU welcomes the momentum created by the 2011 high-level declaration on 
HIV/AIDS including for finding new sources of financing. We should make every effort to 
eliminate HIV mother to child transmission, and achieve universal access to HIV prevention, 
treatment, care and support. 
 
Regarding global health goals after 2015, a more comprehensive approach is encouraged, including 
the right to health, universal coverage, social protection and social determinants of health. WHO 
should highlight the role of health not just as a goal in itself, but also as an indicator for sustainable 
development. Member states should engage in a dialogue leading up to the global consultation on 

                                                 
1 * Croatia, the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Montenegro and Serbia continue to be 
part of the Stabilisation and Association Process. 
2 + Iceland continues to be a member of the EFTA and of the European Economic Area. 
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health-related MDGs later this year. However, any process should be coordinated and coherent with 
the MDG review. We must not stop pursuing the achievement of the existing MDGs.  
 
The EU was proud to be among the 55 co-sponsors of the resolution "Monitoring the achievement 
of the health-related Millennium Development Goals: implementation of the recommendations of 
the Commission on Information and Accountability for Women's and Children's Health" in the 
Executive Board and looks forward to its adoption in the WHA. 
 
Thank you.  
 
 

_______________ 
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